CITY OF ELSBERRY

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMITTEE MEETING

OCTOBER 29, 2018 
ELSBERRY CITY HALL
The Planning and Zoning Committee met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall at 6:00PM.  Present were Mr. Terry Martin, Mr. Conrad Cheatham, 
Mayor Steve Wilch, Brian Hemmer from Alliance, City Attorney Rob Guinness and 
City Clerk Sue Hogarth.  
Alderman Hartley, Chairman Sonny Taylor and Bill Boswell were unable to attend.  

Terry Martin called the meeting to order.  Roll Call deemed a quorum present.  

Mobile Home Park at Hwy 79 and Orvell Street - David Henke
Mr. David Henke (son) is interested in purchasing the existing mobile home park at Hwy 79 & Orvell Street from Jose Berroa.  The mobile home park was grandfathered in but the current zoning for that area is General Commercial which does not allow for expansion of this mobile home park per city ordinance.  David Henke brought his father, David Henke to the meeting since his father already owns multiple mobile home parks in Winfield and Bowling Green and David Henke (son) has a mobile home park in Troy. David Henke (father) has experience working with the city and their council members and ordinances for mobile home parks.  
Both father & son Henke run rent-to-own mobile home parks where the tenants take ownership in the property and tend to take better care of their property vs. a renter.  It also allows the tenants to save money to buy a home for the future within that community.  David Henke (father) has a mobile home park in Bowling Green which had been the worst rundown mobile home park in town with burnt out trailers and, within 2 years, cleaned up the park and made it look nice.  In Bowling Green, the city forced all mobile home parks to go through a master water meter which David Henke (father) recommends.  Mayor Wilch & Brian Hemmer from Alliance would rather have each trailer metered separately to better regulate the water usage but this mobile home park currently has (1) master meter.  David Henke (father) doesn't charge the tenants for water but he can charge for sewer.  David Henke (son) would like to put a water meter under each trailer to monitor the usage and control shut-offs but there are freezing issues to consider with this option.  
They also had a 15 year rule on the age of a trailer in a mobile home park but it was changed to a 20 year rule with a permit and inspection required.  He stated it would not be cost-efficient to only have a 5 year limit on bringing in mobile homes.  They would like more clarification on the 5 year rule ordinance for mobile homes.  City Attorney Guinness stated that mobile homes under 5 years didn't need an inspection but older mobile homes would need to pass an inspection by the city Building Inspector but there is no specific year limit on mobile homes.   
In Troy, David Henke (son) took a risk when he purchased the mobile home park and he upgraded the trailers and it has been working out fine.  Father & son Henke normally charge an average of $600-650/month for rent-to-own trailers and their trailers include 3 bedrooms and 2 bathrooms.  That monthly fee includes the rent-to-own trailer, pad and water.  These mobile home parks provide an affordable way to bring in people to work at the local gas stations, restaurants and other similar type businesses in the Troy community as well as other municipalities.  
He has heard that Elsberry has a "reputation" of wanting no more mobile home parks and would rather have homes and multi-family dwellings like duplexes.  There are currently (3) designated zoned mobile home parks in the Elsberry city limits.  Mayor Wilch stated that there is a too much crime that comes from Section 8 homes and 80% of all the police calls come from Section 8 housing.  David Henke (father) believes that apartments tend to bring in more of these issues than mobile home parks in his experience.  
Both father & son Henke would like to explore the opportunity of re-zoning the mobile home park in Elsberry since the grandfathered rule will not allow expansion of the park.  If that would work out, they would also like clarification of the 5 year ordinance for trailers and if the water meters can be separated by trailer instead of using a master water meter.  
The current zoning ordinance for mobile home parks requires a minimum of 3 acres for a mobile home park and this mobile home park is less than 2 acres which doesn't meet that requirement without purchasing more land which may not be available at this location.  He could lease an extra acre to fulfill the 3 acres requirement without expanding the mobile home park if that option is available.  This mobile home park would have to be brought up to code which would probably be cost prohibitive.  
Father & son Henke stated that this mobile home park is never going to change if it cannot be grandfathered in so it is not worth their time & efforts to pursue if the city is not willing to re-zone and change their ordinance requirements on mobile home parks as well as work with the water meter situation.  
Public Comment
Mr. Glenn Matter lives on Locke Lane and he would like to add some street signage to limit the number of cars that travel on that road.  He suggested a "No Outlet" sign and a 15 MPH speed limit sign and a "No Roadside Parking" sign.  It was stated that  the speed limit on residential roads with no signage posted falls under the 25 MPH speed limit.  There was a question about if the City of Elsberry had officially taken possession of the street which Mayor Wilch thought was discussed back in November 2018 but he will check on that to clarify.   This issue should be presented to the Infrastructure committee.  
Mr. Matter also stated that one of his neighbors is using an empty lot next to his home as a dumping ground for brush and tree limbs and it has been piling up over the past year.  

It was recommended that Mr. Matters fill out a request to be placed on the agenda for the Infrastructure meeting since this was the wrong committee to address and he was not on the agenda for the Planning & Zoning meeting.  

A motion was made by Mayor Wilch to adjourn the Planning & Zoning committee meeting, seconded by Brian Hemmer with Alliance

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS - 0

MOTION CARRIED 
Meeting was adjourned at 7:05PM.

Respectfully submitted,    

Sue Hogarth, City Clerk   

